BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Chairman:  Mrs. Christine Bryant

Clerk:  Mrs C L Fullwood

26 Peacock Drive

Bottisham 

Cambridge

CB25 9EF

Tel:  07914 219732

E-mail:  clerk@bottishampc.co.uk

Website: www.bottishampc.co.uk

A meeting will be held in the Poppy Room at Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club on Monday 5th NOVEMBER 2018 at 7.30pm for the purpose of transacting the following business:-

There will be an open forum at the beginning of the meeting for any resident to ask questions of the Parish Council.

MEETING OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL – AGENDA

153.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

154.
TO SIGN AND APPROVE MINUTES OF MEETING dated 1st October
      
2018 – Attachment 1

155.
MEMBERS’ DECLARATION OF INTEREST for items on the agenda 

156.
PARISH COUNCILLOR CO-OPTION – Attachment 2

157.
MATTERS ARISING



a) Parking outside of shops



b)  Primary School Play Area



c)  A1303 roadworks



d)  Lysander Close



e)  Bus stops A1303

158.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS

159.
CHAIRMANS REPORT


a)  Parish Forum

b)  Bottle banks


c)  Summer Fair

160.
PLANNING 


a)  Planning applications received 

18/01280/FUL


8 Cedar Walk


Proposed single storey extension


NEW APPLICATION


18/01361/FUL


Elston Furnishings, 76/78 High Street

Change of use from part residential, part upholstery/soft furnishings business to full residential only


NEW APPLICATION


18/01354/FUL


Land rear of 11 Bell Road

Detached dwelling and garage with new access and extended bin collection area to Woodward Drive

NEW APPLICATION

18/01353/FUL

The Gables, 11 Bell Road

Erection of dwelling with 2 car parking spaces, revised access from public highway and 2 car parking spaces for existing dwelling

NEW APPLICATION

18/10456/VAR

1 Beechwood Avenue

To vary condition 1(plans) and 3 (materials) of decision dated 21.09.2017 of previously approved 17/01400/FUL for construction of a new detached garage following demolition of existing outbuilding, extend roof over existing porch,new roof light in dining room and garage conversion

NEW APPLICATION

18/01174/FUL

85 High Street

Change of use of part ground floor to one dwelling including associated works to car park/amenity areas

APPLICATION WITHDRAWN
18/00022/FUL

Robert Cowell Racing, Bottisham Heath Stud, London Road, Six Mile Bottom

Retrospective planning application for groom accommodation on land at Bottisham Heath Stud

APPLICATION APPROVED

18/01097/FUL

139A High Street

Proposed single storey extension joining garage to house including new entrance porch and 6 new roof lights

APPLICATION APPROVED

18/00979/FUL

16 Arber Close

Proposed new two storey dwelling

APPLICATION APPROVED

161. 
COMMUNITY AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE


a) Update from Chair 

b)  Update from Cllr’s on their areas of responsibility

162.
FINANCE


a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and work at home allowance       715.60


I Swift –Litter picking (5 weeks)



   65.62

A Fullwood – Litter picking (5 weeks)


   65.62

Anglian Water – Churchyard



   14.81

Glasdon UK Ltd – part for dog bin



   18.19


Bottisham Community Club – Room Hire


   80.00


Balfour Beatty Living Places – installation of SID

 549.46


K Hutchinson & Son




 180.00

Environment Agency – meetings/site visits


 360.00



b)  Finance meeting minutes 29/10/18 – Attachment 3

c)  Setting of 2019/20 precept

163.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE  - Attachment 4
164.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY – Cllr Di Lorenzo
165.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED

a)  Crimes reported –Police

b)  Parish Forum agenda
c)  Land at Lysander Close title register – D/Cllr Chaplin
d)  Public Spaces Protection Order – ECDC

e)  S.106 funding – ECDC

f)  Timebanking – ECDC

g)  Stronger for longer – ECDC

h)  Police Commissioner Surgery – Neighbourhood Watch

i)  CIL payments – ECDC

j)  Ancient Meadow open space – ECDC

k)  Mr Wooster – Lysander Close

l)  Insurance cover – Zurich

m) Grants – Cambridge Community Foundation

n)  TPO – Bottisham Medical Practice

o) CAPALC bulletin
166.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT

a)  War graves –CWGC
b) SWARCO purchase order

c)  Employment land at Lysander Close – Mr Wooster

d)  Complaint regarding councillor

167.  
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS


a)  Bottle banks

b)  Bus stop A1303


c)  Woodland off of Ox Meadow


d)  Councillor vacancy


e)  Recent roadworks


f)  Complaint rgarding councillor

168.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 

The next meeting will be Monday 3rd December and will be in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club. 

FURTHER MEETING DATES 

7th January

4th February


C Fullwood
C Fullwood

Parish Clerk

ATTACHMENT 1

MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 09/18

Held on Monday 1st October 2018 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Clarke, Di Lorenzo, Jerman, Jolley, O’Dell, Ogborn and Walton.  C/Cllr Shuter, D/Cllr Sharp and D/Cllr Chaplin also attended for part of the meeting.

Before the meeting began Emma Grima from East Cambs District Council came to explain how the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) worked.  In February 2013  the transition from Section 106 payments to CIL began although S.106 is still used for larger developments and schools.  CIL was the replacement for smaller developments and requires that developers pay to the District Council £90 per square metre of development floor space.  15% of this payment is paid to the relevant Parish Council for them to spend on infrastructure improvements.  Payments are made to Parish Councils twice yearly.  Emma confirmed that Bottisham has so far received approximately £18,800 in payments and is due to receive approximately £2700 in the next payout due soon for the old police station site.   Payments to Parish Councils are made in 2 instalments, when the building starts and when it is complete.  There is a very broad remit for what Parish Councils can spend the money on and Emma confirmed we would be able to spend it on a new cemetery and playground facilities.  Once received Parish Councils have 5 years to spend the CIL monies but the District Council is happy if Parish Councils are holding back funds for a longer term project.  With the other 85% of the payment made to the District Council this is spent on district wide infrastructure improvements.  Parish Councils can apply for funding from this pot but it was generally for projects over £50K and has included car parks in Ely and GP surgeries in Sutton, Stretham and Soham.  Cllr Bryant questioned why we hadn’t received as much money as we thought we would get when the Lysander Close development was built and Emma explained that CIL was calculated on the new build property floor space not the entire site area.  The developer was able to use existing building space which was demolished and was therefore exempt from the calculation and affordable housing was exempt from the payment also.  Emma confirmed that the developer has no claw back rights although District Councils do if the money has not been spent.  Another recent development in Bottisham had qualified for self build relief. If the site owner can demonstrate that they are building the house for themselves they do not pay CIL although there are restrictions on how quickly they are able to sell their house after it has been built.  Emma also confirmed that there are now no time constraints on spending the remaining S.106 monies and she will let the Clerk know how much S.106 we have left.

136.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:
Received from Cllr Maczkiewicz.

137.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
These were agreed and signed.

138.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:

None declared.

139.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Parking outside of shops

Cllr Clarke is able to access the software to look at the title deeds for the car park behind the shops although it was unclear on which properties we would need to look at as there were 3-4 addresses involved.  He estimated this would cost approximately £20-£30 which the Clerk confirmed would be paid by Parish Council.  Cllr Clarke suspects we will not be able to find the information we need on tenancy and that this would be a landowner/tenant issue.  Cllr Bryant said that if we have no answers by next months meeting we need to seriously discuss parking in the area as the problem is not going away and we need to decide if we are going to look further into a lay-by.  

ACTION:  CLLR CLARKE TO LOOK FOR TITLE DEEDS

b)  Primary School Play Area
Cllr Bryant has nothing to report as she has still not heard back from the Trust. She will email again and C/Cllr Shuter asked to be copied in.  Cllr Bryant was concerned that in discussions much was made about security of the site yet has noticed the main gate and side gate onto the site are continually left open.

ACTION:  CLLR BRYANT TO CONTACT ACADEMY TRUST AGAIN

140.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/Cllr Shuter confirmed that works on the A1303 are largely complete now and he is just waiting for a date for the road repairs at the Quy roundabout.  He confirmed that the query about signage onto the A14 made at the last meeting is being looked at by Highways England.  C/Cllr Shuter has looked at the bus stop box position on the A1303 and feels it is better than before and confirmed that the landowner has been asked to cut back the hedging looking to the right at the First Copy junction thus improving the line of sight.  The situation of  the bus stop on the other side of the A1303 (heading to Cambridge) is more of a problem as the stop is right by the landowners access gate and the County Council cannot impose any improvements as the gate is in use.  Cllr Jolley commented that we had a presentation by Highways and he would be interested to see at the end of the project how much of the improvements that were shown to us were actually implemented as he feels that Bottisham has lost out to the Wilbrahams as both those junctions and the one at the Missing Sock had had a lot of work done to them whereas the 2 Bottisham ones had not and there had been accidents at the Bottisham junction in the past. C/Cllr Shuter said there will be an audit on the money spent.  Cllr Walton asked when the 50mph signs would be put back up as they are currently still covered over and she also queried one of the signs which was blocked by one of the new lamp posts so you couldn’t actually see it properly.  C/Cllr Shuter will chase them on this.

ACTION: C/CLLR SHUTER TO CHASE HIGHWAYS

On other news the County Council are struggling to set a balanced budget for next year.  Following on from discussions with the Police and Crime Commissioner regarding parking problems Cllr Jolley has been doing some research and found that some councils in other areas have purchased vehicles with ANPR which are driven round photographing offending vehicles.  Is this something that could be considered?  C/Cllr Shuter said that this had been rejected by Fenland, East Cambs and Huntingdon as this was not economically viable for rural areas whereas somewhere busy like Cambridge would raise a huge amount of revenue.

District

D/Cllr Sharp has been looking into several queries that the Parish Council have given him.  He will speak with the Enforcement Officer regarding the property in the High Street and he says he is still waiting to hear from Sanctuary regarding the lights in Downing Close. He has referred the complaint about the pathways from Arber Close through to The Pightle to Spencer Clark and the Clerk had also sent him a further complaint regarding Sanctuary Hereward.  D/Cllr Sharp confirmed that Rebecca Saunt will be attending the next Parish Forum on 30th October.  Cllr Buchannan said she is concerned about when social housing properties become vacant how they are distributed.  We used to have a special housing allocation in Bottisham so that Bottisham residents could stay in the village and were given first consideration when properties became available and this no longer seems to be happening.  D/Cllr Sharp agreed and will speak with Sanctuary Hereward regarding this.  Cllr Bryant asked if ECDC were able to intervene concerning the entrance to Lysander Close and the Clerk will pass onto Mr Wooster’s email address to D/Cllr Chaplin.  The Clerk had emailed him 3 weeks ago but has had no response.  Cllr Bryant also asked that the maintenance team be made aware that the path through Ancient Meadows is becoming encroached by grass and will be lost if not dealt with soon.

ACTION:  D/CLLR SHARP TO SPEAK TO ENFORCEMENT OFFICER AND SANCTUARY HEREWARD REGARDING SEVERAL MATTERS.  CLERK TO PASS ON MR WOOSTERS CONTACT DETAILS

141.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Planning application for incinerator at Waterbeach

Cllr Bryant asked C/Cllr Shuter why Bottisham had not been consulted regarding the recent application for a new incinerator at Waterbeach.  No easterly villages had been consulted at all and Cllr Bryant felt that as the crow flies we are only 4 miles away and was surprised we had not been.  C/Cllr Shuter said that Amey Cespa had consulted with who they had a statutory duty to.  The application had been rejected but they were expecting it to go to appeal.

b)  Bus stops A1303

This had been covered under the County report.

c)  Summer Fair
Cllr Bryant had attended a meeting with members of the WI who had talked about organising a village summer fair in 2019.   This will not be under the auspices of the WI but mothers who attend the primary school.  Emma Jerman will be approaching the primary school regarding the use of the premises. Cllr Bryant asked that the Clerk check through with our insurers on our obligations regarding public liability but it was thought that this would come under the schools insurance.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CHECK WITH INSURANCE COMPANY

142.
ADOPTION OF NEW STANDING ORDERS:

Cllr Bryant had now had the opportunity to look at these with the Clerk and make any recommended amendments.  Cllr Walton had a few queries which the Clerk will address and it was recommended that we therefore adopt the standing orders which was proposed by Cllr Jolley and seconded by Cllr Buchanan.

143.
PLANNING:

Cllr Buchanan proposed that the Planning Working Party meet once a month rather than on an ad hoc basis as this had recently caused some problems and she would notify everyone if no applications had been received as there would then be no need for a meeting.  The first of these meetings would be 31st October.  A variation of the application for the Bell Inn had been received.  Most of the work mentioned had already been completed and the only change was the provision of a car port with a room over the top with a window front facing only.  As this did not overlook anyone there did not seem to be a problem.  Cllr Jerman asked if we could suggest a condition that prevents the car port being converted into accommodation in future years to prevent on street parking.

Regarding the application for 85 High Street to change the restaurant Piccolo Mondo into a 5 bed house Cllr Buchanan said she could see no reason to object. Everyone was saddened that we would lose the restaurant in the village but knew that the owners had tried to sell the business without success before submitting this application.  As this is a business premises currently Cllr Buchanan would add in the comments that another takeaway or supermarket etc. would not be suitable on this site.

ACTION: CLLR BUCHANAN TO SEND TO PLANNING

144.
COMMUNITY AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE:
Minutes from the last meeting had been distributed.  Cllr Jolley reported that he now has been given a couple of contacts from ECDC that may be able to fix the cemetery gates as he had been unable to find someone willing to do the work before.  We are waiting for a quotation from East Cambs Trading for work in the cemetery and churchyard and other areas.  Regarding the A14 surface noise he has had an update from our MP who passed on a letter from the minister responsible for roads who now says it is a matter for our local authority. This is contrary to what we had previously been told.  Cllr Jolley will pass this onto C/Cllr Shuter. The winter bedding will be going in before 11th November.  Cllr Jolley had also been contacted by a resident regarding the condition of the war graves in the cemetery and from that he has contacted the Commonwealth War Graves Commission who apparently will come out and clean them.  He hasn’t yet had a response.   

The 4 new SID’s are now in place and seem to be very effective. There was a discussion on the location of the SID by the shops but Cllr Jolley said this is in the right place as it couldn’t pick up the speed if it was on the post further back. Cllr Jolley said that the older speed display by the scout hut was intermittent and does not always work especially in wet weather. One option was to move the SID by Parsonage Barns back; the other was to replace it with another new SID. The cost would be approximately £1800.   One action from the last C&GP meeting was for Cllr Jolley to check if we can add another one onto our current S.106 application and Emma Grima had said we could.  Cllr Bryant would not want to move the SID from Parsonage Barns as lots of children walked to school past here to which Cllr Ogborn agreed.  Cllr Buchanan commented that the SID’s were a lot of money and although this was coming from S.106 funds was it value for money?  Cllr Clarke said the only measure we had for this was that we have had no accidents in the High Street thus far.  Cllr Ogborn said we either spend £1800 on a new one or £500 to move the current one from Parsonage Barns.  He felt it was important for people’s safety to go ahead with the new ones.  Cllr Jolley proposed purchasing a new SID and Cllr Ogborn seconded it.  6 were for and 3 abstained from voting.  The older SID as you enter the village from Lode had been reported as faulty but Cllr Jolley had tested it and it seemed to be in working order.

ACTION:  CLLR JOLLEY TO CONTACT SWARCO TO ORDER SID

b) Update from Cllr’s on their areas of responsibility
Some residents had reported to Cllr Jerman that the pavement from Woodward Drive to the shops was not in a good condition. Cllr Jolley will check but mentioned that he had reported another area of the village which was in a worse condition and the County Council had come back to him to say that it did not need doing.  Cllr Bryant said that the hedge by some houses near to the Village College was encroaching onto the footpath along with some others in the village.  The Clerk said she would once again put something in the Cresset report about cutting back hedges and trees.  Cllr Jolley was pleased to see that work had been done on Bell Road on putting in the kerb but they seemed to have just left it half done and he asked that the Clerk make contact with the Highways Officer.

ACTION:  CLLR JOLLEY TO CHECK PAVEMENT.  CLERK TO MENTION HEDGES IN CRESSET AND CONTACT HIGHWAYS OFFICER

145.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and work at home allowance       716.20


I Swift –Litter picking (4 weeks)



   52.50


A Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)


   52.50


Anglian Water – Churchyard



   11.31


Cambridgeshire ACRE - Payroll



   43.20


PKF Littlejohn – Auditors




 360.00


Cambridgeshire Hearing Help – grant


 200.00


S J O’Dell – keys cut




   54.00

Signed and verified by Cllr’s Bryant and Jolley.

b)  Cambridge Hearing grant request
We had received a grant request from Cambridgeshire Hearing Help for £200.  They run a clinic once a month at Bottisham Medical Practice helping residents by cleaning and re-tubing their NHS hearing aids and also visit the care homes in the village and undertake residential home visits.  All agreed this application should be supported and given the £200 required.

146.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY:
Cllr Ogborn had nothing to report other than they had a meeting next week.

147.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:

Cllr Di Lorenzo explained how 6 residents had come to the meeting held last week. The recommendation to full council was to extend the working party to include these residents and any others that may have been unable to attend that evening.  We haven’t got a complete cross section of the village and it was noted that no one from Ancient Meadows was represented.  The first action would be to write once again to the Residents Association regarding the dirthills area.  Another meeting has been arranged for 7th November.  

ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE TO RESIDENTS ASSOCIATION

148.
POLICY DOCUMENTS:
Cllr Walton had suggested a few changes and it was agreed that we should adopt the policy document.

149.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.

150.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

151.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

As listed.

152.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be Monday 5th November and will be in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club.

ATTACHMENT 2
Claire,

I would like to apply for the position of vacant parish councillor , as I feel I have a lot of experience to offer the village .

I have been a councillor before in Little Paxton but had to give it up due to being away with work a lot ,I am now going to be working in and around Cambridge as a Locksmith and so will be able to devote more time to being in the village .

We have been in Bottisham since Feb 2016 (my wifes family have been here quite a while and my Father in law taught at Bottisham College ) and renovating a house directly on the village green opposite the shops , this is now coming to a conclusion by end of January .

My working life has been spent mainly in Computers running mainframes and everything in between including management ,my specialisation being disaster recovery , but also alongside that I have over 20 Years experience in construction and General domestic building ie extensions , drives etc etc . 

As mentioned I will also be starting  businesses in Computer Repair and as a Locksmith in January .

Regards,

Peter Martin 

ATTACHMENT 3

BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE

Held on Monday 29th October 2018, 5pm in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Sports and Social Club

PRESENT:

Cllr Ogborn – Chair.  Cllr’s Bryant and Buchanan.

1.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr Jolley.

2.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

The minutes of 9th July were agreed and signed.

3.
MATTERS ARISING:
The risk register and asset register had been updated.  Cllr Ogborn reported that he had struggled to fill in the form that Lloyds Bank had asked to be filled in to allow internet access as it did not want to accept his parish council email address but he will look at this again.  The Clerk said that once we had received all the invoices for the SID’s she would pay and then send to ECDC for reimbursement out of our S.106 money as agreed by ECDC.  Cllr Buchanan had checked what was in the cemetery shed.  The strimmer was not of much use and the hedgecutters could be given to the bowls club for them to use.  It was recommended that decision be referred to the C&GP Committee.

ACTION:  C&GP COMMITTEE TO CHECK IF EQUIPMENT REQUIRED

4.
CIL MONEY:
The Clerk went through the list of outstanding applications to build new dwellings.  Cllr Buchanan confirmed that Springhall Farm had not yet begun and neither had land adjacent to 17 Howlett Way.  She will check what was happening with land rear of 8 Lode Road.  We had received the first payment for the police station site of £2764.42.  The Clerk had contacted Emma Grima at ECDC regarding the recently approved application for 16 Arber Close and was told that the applicant would probably apply for self build relief.  The Committee discussed how applicants qualified for this as we were still unclear.  We had thought it was for people who had bought land to build a house that they were going to live in, not for someone else to live in.  It was agreed we should check this with our District Councillors.  It also looked likely that Mr Wooster would be putting an application in to build another property on the land on the corner of Lysander Close and again we are keeping an eye on this situation.

ACTION: CHASE WITH DISTRICT COUNCILLORS.  CLLR BUCHANAN TO CHECK PROPERTY AT LODE ROAD

5.
GRANTS:
We had currently spent £1500 of the £2000 grant money.  We had approved funding for the football club some time ago but had not heard anything further.

6.
COSTS ASSOCIATED WITH NEW CEMETERY:
The Clerk confirmed we have had an invoice in today for £180 grass topping.  Cllr Ogborn has been sent some photos of some London cemeteries where soil has been imported. Peter Mitchell has drafted a letter to a topographer for a quotation and this will be discussed further at the full parish council meeting. Approximate cost for this would be £700 and for a design statement £4875.  Cllr Ogborn had been told that the importation of soil could cost £30K but if someone locally was excavating a site it could actually cost nothing at all.  It was agreed that nearer the time we should find out from Peterhouse College when the development off of Bell road is likely to start as this could tie in quite well.

7.
CURRENT INCOME AND EXPENDITURE:
We currently have £101,904 cash carried forward.  All the precept payments have now been received although we will have S.106 money to be repaid to us and also a VAT reimbursement. Grass cutting will soon finish so we expect to finish the year on not much less that £100K.    


8.
SETTING THE PRECEPT 2019/20:

The Committee went through current expenditure.  It was agreed to leave Administration the same at £20,900.  Cllr Jolley, although not present had already said that the C&GP Committee had agreed at their last meeting to leave the precept the same £18,750.  For the future cemetery Cllr Ogborn felt that consultancy should be increased to £10,000,  Legal and other fees should be £5000.  Site maintenance should be £500 and construction should be left t £20,000 making a total for the future cemetery of £35,500. This makes a grand total expenditure of £75,150. The Committee discussed the precept for next year and agreed to recommend to full parish council an increase of 5.5% which would increase the precept from £45000 to £47500.  This is on the basis we are working towards funding a new cemetery and a new play area.  With new dwellings having been built in the village this would not equate to a high increase for residents.  Cllr Ogborn said we would get to a point where we would need to look at if we needed to obtain a government loan.  So far, we had not spent as much as we could have done and the project could be a lot cheaper than we originally thought. 

9.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS:

There was also a discussion on how much S.106money there was left as we needed to look at car parking.

10.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be held on Monday 11th February at 5pm.

ATTACHMENT 4

MEETING OF NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY

Held Monday 8th October, 7.30pm in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Sports and Community Social Club

PRESENT:

Cllr Jon Ogborn – Chair.  Cllr Christine Bryant, Cllr Steven O’Dell, Mike Young and Peter Mitchell.

1.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr Roman Maczkiewicz.

2.
REVIEW CURRENT SITUATION:
Cllr Ogborn welcomed both Mike Young who had previously become involved through being the former Church Warden and Peter Mitchell who is a cemetery consultant.  Cllr Ogborn first met Peter at an event organised for parish councils and they have been liaising over the last few years.  Peter has been involved with cemeteries for over 30 years and has been acting as our consultant.  Cllr Ogborn explained how this project had started approximately 4-5 years ago when members of the Parish Council had started looking at sites that could be used for a cemetery.  We had settled on the current site at Lode Road as this seemed the best location for the village and Peter was optimistic that this site would be suitable.  Following pre-planning advice from ECDC, ecological assessments were done under Peter’s supervision.  An archaeological dig was not required because the site was close to the Village College and digs had been done at this location when the school was built.  We have nearly completed nearly 2 years of dipwell testing.  We had engaged TGMS to carry out the testing and installation and they had liaised with the Environment Agency.  The Environment Agency report showed that the dipwell readings for this last year which has been very wet, were 2 metres higher than the previous year so we therefore have to consider either installing drainage or raising the height of the soil by 2 metres.  Dr Richard Earl from TGMS had estimated that installing drainage would cost approximately £200K (v. £10-50K to import soil), with many accompanying challenges and ongoing monitoring/maintenance.  Peter commented that if you took this route you would need 2 pumps that would be running 24/7 and this would be an expensive option. He also commented that when bringing in soil you would need to have this done properly and not let anyone dump their soil as he has had cases in the past where the soil has been contaminated with asbestos.  Any materials such as the soil that are imported should not be accepted unless they have a certificate to say they are clean.  

Bringing in trucks to import the soil is disruptive and Peter warned against only doing part of the cemetery in the beginning thinking it would be cheaper.  It would be better to do it all in one go - otherwise lorries and builders would be trampling all over the cemetery when it is up and running. The soil would need to allow to settle/be compacted and have a high clay content.  

Peter talked about the problems of exclusive rights of burial for perpetuity.  This means that you cannot touch these areas in the future.  Therefore if someone had reserved a grave space and then the family had moved away or were deceased we still would not be able to reclaim the space.  Only the owner of the space can allow any burials.  Some cemeteries offer 25 – 75 year leases, which can be renewed.  If not renewed, the Council can then inter a second person in that grave space.  So Peter advises that all graves should be dug to double depth.  The headstone can then also be removed as they no longer have the right to a memorial.  When you are granting an exclusive right of burial you are also granting a right to a memorial.  Peter estimates that using a third of the field, on the current burial rate for Bottisham would take 150 years to fill up if using single depth burials.  Using double depth would last 300.  A deed should be produced which details in legal terms who is to be buried in the grave and the right to a memorial for 25/50/75/100 years.  

3.
NEXT STEPS:

The next step is to get planning permission.  Cllr Ogborn asked Peter how established the design needs to be to get planning permission. Now we have made the decision to go forward with this we need to get permission ASAP. Peter showed a plan that he had previously done for a cemetery which was very detailed and showed every grave space.  He said that to get planning permission you needed all this detail as well as materials for resurfacing the car park, disabled car parking spaces, where the access gates are, drainage, lines for the car parking spaces etc.  We would need to make a decision on the number of car parking spaces required bearing in mind that the amenity land may well be used for play facilities in the future which will attract vehicles.  

Cllr Jon Ogborn said moving forward we would contract TGMS to carry out the cemetery installation.  They know the contractors to use and will put the work out to tender and make sure it is done correctly. They will monitor the construction phase and assess the contractors work.  

Peter recommends getting a topographical survey done initially, which is a very accurate plan of the site showing all dimensions, every tree and rise in the land surface which TGMS can then use.  A recent one that he was involved in cost approximately £650 + VAT.  Cllr Ogborn will need to ask the land agent to clarify the boundaries of the site particularly in relation to Lode Road.  Richard from TGMS will be able to give us advice on how long the soil needs to settle.  The grass seed will also need to take and trees allowed to grow before we could start using the cemetery.  Peter will get a quote for the topographical survey and will then work on an initial drawing of the site showing the concept. Once this has been agreed with the Parish Council this can then be passed onto TGMS to do a more detailed version.  Cllr Ogborn asked if Peter could contact ECDC and let them know he will be acting as our agent.  He will notify them that all surveys requested have been completed and update them on the current situation advising that designs will be submitted shortly.  Cllr Ogborn asked that Cllr Bryant speak with Maggie Camp at ECDC regarding legal representation.  Everyone was happy with this process.  Cllr Ogborn said that he will call another meeting once we have an initial draft plan from Peter.  Peter said we would also need to consider if we want a green burial area, children’s spaces a cremated remains area or a Muslim area.  Peter also discussed the important of setting regulations on decorations etc.  For example if you do not provide a children’s area of the cemetery and relatives leave teddy bears etc. on the grave this may encourage others to put items on their graves and the situation can get out of control.  It is sometimes better to have a children’s area and stipulate in the regulations this is the only area where items other than flowers and headstone cam be accommodated.  Peter will send a series of questions such as this before he starts the plan and this will become the design concept.  We would also need to think of a proper area for the spoilheap.  Mike Young said we would also need to think of some kind of water supply. Cllr Ogborn felt it would be preferable to use the pump for ground water although Peter said you could probably tap into the nearby water supply.  Cllr Ogborn will check with Gamlingay what they did as he thought they used a pump but could not be sure.

The group struggled to think how the site was going to look once 2 metres of soil had been added and Peter said that once the plan was done and you could see the elevation it would be easier to understand how it would work.

Peter then left the meeting and Cllr Ogborn thanked him for his valuable input.

4.
SUMMARISE COSTINGS:

The Clerk had produced a list of current costs showing that in 2016 we had spent £8678.57.  £12331.78 in 2017 and so far this year only £180 totalling £21190.35.  

Cllr Ogborn said the site would need more grass topping shortly which would cost another £180.  He is also expecting an invoice from the Environment Agency for approximately £500 and he expects another invoice from Peter Mitchell soon.  The topography report is going to cost £600.  We expect the draft plan to cost £1000 and the TGMS design £4875.  All these costs are estimations.  All of this should then take us to the planning consent stage and hopefully take us up to the next financial year.  We would then need to purchase the land but as the land is agricultural it will not be expensive and we would not expect it to cost more than £10K.  The amenity area will be subject to separate planning application and subject to village consultation.

ACTIONS:

PETER MITCHELL

1. Quotation for topographical survey

2. Design concept to agree with Parish Council

3. Consult with ECDC

JON OGBORN

1. Contact land agent to clarify site boundaries

2. Contact Gamlingay Parish Council regarding water supply

CHRISTINE BRYANT

1. Speak with Maggie Camp – ECDC regarding legal representation

	BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE 2018/19
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	 
	 

	 
	BUDGET
	
	ACTUAL YTD
	Variance

	ADMINISTRATION
	
	
	 
	 

	Subscriptions
	600
	
	443.27
	156.73

	Room hire
	500
	
	200.00
	300.00

	Insurances
	600
	
	480.32
	119.68

	Audit fee
	450
	
	420.00
	30.00

	EMPLOYMENT COSTS
	
	
	 
	 

	Clerk's salary
	14000
	
	5184.01
	8815.99

	Clerk's allowance
	600
	
	0.00
	600.00

	Computer
	500
	
	0.00
	500.00

	Stationery/Admin Expenses
	300
	
	70.80
	229.20

	Website & Communications
	500
	
	0.00
	500.00

	Training - CALC
	300
	
	70.00
	230.00

	Payroll costs
	350
	
	110.77
	239.23

	OTHER EXPENSES
	
	
	 
	 

	S 137 Grants
	200
	
	0.00
	200.00

	Grants
	2000
	
	1500.00
	500.00

	 
	20900
	
	8479.17
	12420.83

	
	
	
	 
	 

	COMMUNITY & GENERAL PURPOSES
	
	
	 
	 

	Traffic Calming
	1500
	
	175.61
	1324.39

	Equipment and property maintenance
	500
	
	296.76
	203.24

	Tree surgery
	2000
	
	0.00
	2000.00

	Grass cutting - verges
	4000
	
	772.26
	3227.74

	Paths & Hedge cutting
	1500
	
	0.00
	1500.00

	Water rates
	100
	
	64.84
	35.16

	Street lighting
	600
	
	310.61
	289.39

	Church flood lighting
	400
	
	254.09
	145.91

	Litter Picking
	1500
	
	787.48
	712.52

	
	12100
	
	2661.65
	9438.35

	CEMETERY EXPENDITURE
	
	
	 
	 

	Cemetery grass
	1200
	
	231.60
	968.40

	Old cemetery grass
	400
	
	0.00
	400.00

	Churchyard grass
	1750
	
	463.32
	1286.68

	Tree surgery
	1800
	
	798.00
	1002.00

	Hedge cutting
	900
	
	0.00
	900.00

	Maintenance 
	600
	
	454.84
	145.16

	
	6650
	 
	1947.76
	4702.24

	
	
	
	 
	 

	GRAND TOTAL C&GP/CEMETERY EXPENDITURE
	18750
	 
	4609.41
	14140.59

	
	
	
	 
	 

	FUTURE CEMETERY
	
	
	 
	 

	Consultancy
	4000
	
	0.00
	4000.00

	Legal and other fee's
	2800
	
	180.00
	2620.00

	Sundries
	200
	
	0.00
	200.00

	Construction
	20000
	
	0.00
	20000.00

	
	27000
	
	180.00
	26820.00

	
	
	
	 
	 

	
	
	
	 
	 

	GRAND TOTAL EXPENDITURE 2018/19
	66650
	
	13268.58
	53381.42

	
	 
	
	 
	 

	Cash surplus b/f from 2017/18 Savings A/C
	60000
	
	65854.74
	-5854.74

	Add Annual precept for 2018/19
	45000
	
	45000.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	 
	 

	
	105000
	
	110854.74
	-5854.74

	Add Local Authority grants
	1000
	
	1123.21
	-123.21

	
	106000
	
	111977.95
	-5977.95

	Add other Income (burials,interest received, VAT rebate, CIL
	15000
	
	3194.42
	11805.58

	GRAND TOTAL INCOME 2018/19
	121000
	
	115172.37
	5827.63

	Less Grand Total expenditure FOR 2018/19
	66650
	
	13268.58
	53381.42

	Cash c/f to 2019/20
	54350
	
	101903.79
	-47553.79

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE 2019/20
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	 
	BUDGET
	
	ACTUAL YTD
	Variance

	ADMINISTRATION
	
	
	
	

	Subscriptions
	600
	
	
	

	Room hire
	500
	
	
	

	Insurances
	600
	
	
	

	Audit fee
	450
	
	
	

	EMPLOYMENT COSTS
	
	
	
	

	Clerk's salary
	14000
	
	
	

	Clerk's allowance
	600
	
	
	

	Computer
	500
	
	
	

	Stationery/Admin Expenses
	300
	
	
	

	Website & Communications
	500
	
	
	

	Training - CALC
	300
	
	
	

	Payroll costs
	350
	
	
	

	OTHER EXPENSES
	
	
	
	

	S 137 Grants
	200
	
	
	

	Grants
	2000
	
	
	

	 
	20900
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	COMMUNITY & GENERAL PURPOSES
	
	
	
	

	Traffic Calming
	1500
	
	
	

	Equipment and property maintenance
	500
	
	
	

	Tree surgery
	2000
	
	
	

	Grass cutting - verges
	4000
	
	
	

	Paths & Hedge cutting
	1500
	
	
	

	Water rates
	100
	
	
	

	Street lighting
	600
	
	
	

	Church flood lighting
	400
	
	
	

	Litter Picking
	1500
	
	
	

	
	12100
	
	
	

	CEMETERY EXPENDITURE
	
	
	
	

	Cemetery grass
	1200
	
	
	

	Old cemetery grass
	400
	
	
	

	Churchyard grass
	1750
	
	
	

	Tree surgery
	1800
	
	
	

	Hedge cutting
	900
	
	
	

	Maintenance 
	600
	
	
	

	
	6650
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	GRAND TOTAL C&GP/CEMETERY EXPENDITURE
	18750
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	FUTURE CEMETERY
	
	
	
	

	Consultancy
	10000
	
	
	

	Legal and other fee's
	5000
	
	
	

	Site Maintenance
	500
	
	
	

	Construction
	20000
	
	
	

	
	35500
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	GRAND TOTAL EXPENDITURE 2018/19
	75150
	
	
	

	
	 
	
	
	

	Cash surplus b/f from 2018/19 Savings A/C
	100000
	
	
	

	Add Annual precept for 2019/20
	47500
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	147500
	
	
	

	Add Local Authority grants
	1000
	
	
	

	
	148500
	
	
	

	Add other Income (burials,interest received, VAT rebate, CIL
	15000
	
	
	

	GRAND TOTAL INCOME 2018/19
	163500
	
	
	

	Less Grand Total expenditure FOR 2018/19
	75150
	
	
	

	Cash c/f to 2019/20
	88350
	
	
	

	
	 
	
	
	


